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Travel letter 1 - 2009 

 

Gaza problems at the end of December 2008 
he last week had been a little worrying due to the ending (December 20th) of the truce or cease 

fire between Hamas in the Gaza Strip and Israel. Before the ending of the truce, Hamas had 

been firing lots of rockets and mortar shells from the Gaza Strip into the southern part of 

Israel. 

 

Target areas were the Western Negev and North of Gaza as far up as 

Ashkelon. Finally on Saturday December 27, a week after the ending 

of the truce, Israel decided the rocket rain from Hamas had been 

enough. Just before noon, an airstrike against the military objects 

and shelters of Hamas was launched. 

 

In the marina of Ashkelon we saw the attack helicopters and planes 

coming over and a few moments later we heard loud impact bangs. Moments later smoke columns were 

rising above the Gaza strip. During this Israeli attack, the air alarms for incoming rockets sounded 

over Ashkelon many times and a few rockets fell around town, luckily nobody was killed or injured. 

 

The marina was also within rocket range. The crew of Zeezwaluw was not very afraid, more worried 

about escalation of the whole situation. What if Hamas send a bombardment of rockets into the 

direction of Ashkelon? Would it be safe for the next few days or would it be wise to leave? 

Studying the weather forecast for the next few days learned more nasty weather was coming, 

including strong Northerly winds and lots of rain. To make it worse the swell would be the most 

complicated factor in leaving Israel and sail to Turkey or Crete. For the moment we stay put, keep a 

close eye on the weather, have a chat with Hillel the manager of the marina (in case we want to leave 

quickly) and stay "online" with “The Jerusalem Post” to keep informed about the situation. 

 

 New year a new truce?
January the first is the 8th day of “Operation Cast Lead” and a new cease fire is not expected very 

soon reading the Jerusalem Post or other newspapers. 

 

From day one in Marina Ashkelon we have heard and seen helicopters and planes going to and coming 

from the direction of the Gaza strip. The airstrikes on Hamas targets are going on day and night in the 

hope to weaken them and stop the rockets coming into Israel. During all those days bombing Hamas 

shelters, rocket launchers and ammunition depots, Hamas is still able to shoot 

volleys of rockets at the southern part of Israel. Ashkelon became a very 

popular place for rockets as we experienced. 

 

Last Monday was the worst day in Ashkelon. Air alarms were sounding 

from early morning to eleven o'clock in the evening. That day the first 

citizen in Ashkelon died and several were wounded due to a rocket landing 

on a building site. 

During this alarm and the following rocket impact, the crew of Zeezwaluw 

was on their bikes in town to do some shopping. This event, the rocket 

rain that day made us a little worried about the safety of Zeezwaluw and 

crew. Time for us to leave, we decided and informed the marina 

management. The weather forecast showed a little window for January the 

second so we prepared Zeezwaluw to sail from Israel to Turkey or Crete. 
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Unfortunately the weather did not improve but became worse again. To leave the 2nd was not an option 

anymore.) 

Luckily the air alarms sounded less and less 

(only 3-5 times a day) during our waiting time 

so we felt a little safer again. Like last week 

we studied the weather forecast closely and 

waited for a right window for our 3-5 day 

sailing trip. If in the near future a cease fire 

between Israel and Hamas will be 

established the decision to leave Israel with 

Zeezwaluw probably will be postponed. 

 

The next hurdle to take was to order a new 

VHF-antenna for ours was broken due to a 

big bird flying against it. Ordering a new one 

took some time but finally Saturday the 3th 

we received the new one. The special 

photographic event was Riens in the top of the mast, fixing our new VHF-antenna today. Luckily it was 

not windy; a very blue sky with a few clouds and the sun was out. 

 

Leaving Israel 
We finally left Israel at 10 o'clock at January the 5th. The weather window to reach Rhodes was good 

enough and we decided to go. The staff of Ashkelon marina helped and supported us in a way we never 

came across before and we are very grateful for that! Hillel arranged with the coastguard a direct 

course to Rhodes, meaning; we were not forced to follow the shipping corridor but could set course to 

Rhodes as soon as we were out of Ashkelon marina. 

 

Leaving the coast of Israel we heard constantly the Navy ships canons firing and airplanes and 

helicopters attacking Gaza Strip, followed by loud impacts. This was going on the whole first sailing 

day and it was a very uncomfortable and nerve-racking background noise, we experienced. During the 

first night these noises lessened and we became more and more at ease. 

 

The second day of the 500 nautical miles voyage we encountered an unexpected depression with strong 

winds 6-7 Bft from the SW accompanied by rain showers and thunderstorms. We had to wear our 

complete set of foul weather gear, including thermal underwear! 

In one of the nasty gusts during the darkest part of the night, the metal ring of the Genoa clew 

snapped. Riens had to go to the foredeck to secure the headsail with a rope while Zeezwaluw was 

galloping in the high waves. Riens succeeded and under engine alone we sailed through the night until 

first light when we were able to hoist the double reefed main. 

The boat was manageable now and the speed 

increased. Early Thursday morning we entered 

yellow-flagged the sheltered bay of Kekova 

Roads at the SW-coast of Turkey, dropped 

anchor and could relax. 

 

During the day we changed the Genoa for the high aspect 

headsail, cleaned and reorganised the inside of the boat as 

well as the salt crusted cockpit. During our sailing trip, we 

had a prism leaking in the front head; it was not nice going there not only due to the storm but also for 

the salt water dripping over the head and our heads! 

Riens in the top of the mast taken through 

binoculars 

https://salingadventuresofsyzeezwaluw.files.wordpress.com/2017/03/turkey-licia-coast-south-to-finike.pdf
https://salingadventuresofsyzeezwaluw.files.wordpress.com/2017/03/turkey-licia-coast-south-to-finike.pdf
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Zeezwaluw leaving Kekova Roads 
The next morning at 8 o'clock Zeezwaluw was leaving Kekova Roads heading for Rhodes. We were as 

new again after a long and refreshing 

night sleep. This day there was no wind 

at all so again motor sailing but on a flat 

sea this time. 

Due to the 50 hours motor sailing in 

rough seas the fuel tank had only 50 

litres left, to reach Rhodes. Luckily the 

wind picked up, a force 3-4 this time on 

the nose and we had to tack the whole 

way and dropped anchor Saturday 

morning at 4 o'clock in front of the 

little beach SE of Rhodes town. 

 

Around 11 AM the next 

day, we were safely moored 

at the quay of Mandaraki Marina near 

the old fortified town of Rhodes.  

We were very happy that we had reached a save harbour after 500 NM in winter time but a little sad 

that we had to leave Israel in these 

circumstances. 

 

New and well-known wintering place 
Mandraki marina is situated at the northern tip 

of Rhodes Island just outside the old fortified 

town. 

 

From the marina you see the Castle on top of the 

hill what is also a well-known mark coming from 

the sea. The marina quay is at the left side of 

the old harbour behind the hugh breakwater with 

the old windmills. Water and electricity is 

available as well as showers and toilets. A good 

place to be! 

Next to Zeezwaluw is another Dutch live-aboard boat, "SY Aquamarijn", with 3 children. They were so 

excited to see a Dutch flagged boat sailing into the marina that they waved us in the empty spot next 

to them. It is a sheltered spot in the middle of the harbour so we dropped anchor and drove backward 

to the quay where the children helped us to tie the lines to the quay. It turned out their parents were 

shopping so they welcomed us instead. Although they are young (11, 9 & 7) they knew what they were 

doing and it was lovely to see them advising us in a very polite and grownup way! 

 

After 2 days we got the code for the free Wi-Fi in Mandraki, so we have Wi-Fi on the boat and life is 

very good again! We have even a laundrette (washing and drying) within a 5 minutes’ walk so all the 

salty washing is already clean and Zeezwaluw is again in winter-mode! 

 

The spot where we are moored is free until the beginning of April so no hurry to leave this time. 

 

 

Mandraki marina, 2nd Wintering place 

Zeezwaluw leaving Kekova Roads 

https://salingadventuresofsyzeezwaluw.files.wordpress.com/2017/03/greece-northern-and-eastern-sporades-islands.pdf
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We think we will stay here at least till the end of March due to the normal winter storms and bad 

weather during the first few months of the year. During our 2 month stay in Rhodes we will explore 

the island and the old town more relaxed as during our earlier visits of a few days or a week. 

 

To be continued in: “Greek adventures” 

 

Riens & Ineke Elswijk at “SY Zeezwaluw” 

 

___/)___ 

https://salingadventuresofsyzeezwaluw.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/2009-2-greek-adventures.pdf

